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The Church Bell: Many of you will have heard the ringing of the church bell as a call to a service or, since 2014, to commemorate the 100th anniversary of the death of a Kettlestone soldier in WW1. It is an archetypal sound of the English countryside. Our bell has a long history: stamped on its rim is the inscription ‘Elias Brend fecit 1658’, that is, Elias Brend made it 1658. That date is significant in several ways. Firstly, Oliver Cromwell died in September that year and secondly Elias’s father John also died that month and Elias took over the bell foundry.


Bell founding had had a thin time during the Commonwealth period, possibly for puritanical reasons. Whether the casting of our bell has positive or negative connotations regarding Cromwell’s death is not known.


The Brend family had been bell founders in Norwich since the middle of the 16th century. Their works were originally situated in St Stevens but moved to All Saints Green. Elias died in 1666 and with him so did the Brend family’s connection with bell founding. There are not many records of church bells cast by him (but certainly no more than twenty) so our bell is a rare specimen of Norfolk bells.   Roger Townsin








Kettlestone Garden Club 


February meeting


Wed 22 February, 7.30 pm in the Village Hall


Insect-friendly Gardening


A talk by Simon Harrap, wild flower expert, author,


and proprietor of Natural Surroundings


Come along and hear from well known local expert Simon Harrap how to attract all those bees, butterflies and other beneficial insects to your garden.


All welcome.


Non-members £3, to include refreshments


Any questions, please contact any committee member, or Erica Bishop 878834 or Lucy Spink 822563.








Members of the public are cordially invited to attend Parish Council meetings.


The next meeting is in the Village Hall at 7.30pm on Monday 


20 March 2017.








Views expressed in this publication are not necessarily those of the Editor or Kettlestone Parish Council.





  





Kettlestone Village Hall


Fri 10 Feb 7pm for 7.30 pm BAR QUIZ


A fun topical quiz in the bar. What can you remember of the events in the last eighteen months?


Bar opens at 7pm; Quiz to start at 7.30pm


£3 per team member (Max. number in a team is 4)


Wed 15 Feb 7.30pm My Life around Opera


A talk by singer and singing teacher, Stephen Miles.


An account of how Stephen got the ‘opera bug’ singing as a child at Covent Garden. A humorous romp through a life immersed in opera, both as a performer and connoisseur. 


 £5 to include refreshments Phone 851633 to book


Proceeds to the Cystic Fibrosis Trust and Village Hall Maintenance


Tues 28 Feb 2.30 – 4.30 pm Games Afternoon


Come along and play board games or join in with the art group to create your own masterpiece.


£3 Tea and cake included. All welcome.  


Do come along for a relaxing afternoon.


It would be appreciated if you could let Judith know if you are coming (851633).


Bar Events


Fri 17 Feb Scrabble Club


Fri 24 Feb Carpet Bowls


Thurs 2 March 7.30 pm Georgette Vale as Lucilla Reeve: Dressed in character, Georgette Vale reflects on the life of Lucilla Reeve. She tells the story of the eviction of 800 people to make way for the creation of a battleground training area near Thetford during the Second World War.  A stubborn Lucilla simply refused to move and continued to occupy her home at Bagmore Farm.


£5 to include refreshments. Phone 851633 to book


EXTENSION: Building work will begin on 15 February and take around 6 – 8 weeks to complete.





Kettlestone All Saints Church


Church Services


19 Feb 8 am Holy Communion 


Church News


Thank you all so much for your support at our major services and events during 2016 and we look forward to welcoming you again this year. The PCC is a small group and we would be pleased for others to join us. This does not necessarily mean being on the Committee but WE DO NEED PRACTICAL HELP. If you have a little time to spare please consider joining in with church cleaning, flower arranging or churchyard tidying. Contact me or another PCC member if you would like to help. On 6th April, Sally Francis, the owner of ‘Norfolk Saffron' will give a talk about the production of this flower that is more expensive than gold! More details to follow.    Mary Townsin, Churchwarden.


Kettlestone 100 Club


December: 1st J Manuel, 2nd S White, 3rd B Bishop


January: 1st E Rivett, 2nd C Kay, 3rd A Waterson


Thank you to all those who took part in 2016 and to those who have just signed up again and of course to any new members. This income is of great benefit to the church and there are 3 prizes for the lucky winners every month. If you would like to take part please contact Pat 878293 or Judy 878150.


Martyn Proffitt, Treasurer Kettlestone Church PCC





Dog Bins: The Parish Council has decided to move the dog bin from Holt Road (Green Lane) to Little Snoring Road (near the field entrance and the new the BT cabinet). It is hoped that this will be more convenient for all dog walkers. (The bin on Holbrigg Lane will remain in the same place).


Please be responsible and clean up after your dogs and ensure that visitors to our village do the same. It would be dreadful if someone were to contract an illness from contaminated dog waste such as E Coli or Toxacara Canis, which can cause blindness. 


Please also remember that it is an offence not to clean up after your dog in any public area (including roads, verges and private land with public access) in North Norfolk. Failure to do so will incur a fine of £80. More information about how to be a responsible dog owner is available from the District Council website, where you can also report dog fouling, fly-tipping etc. � HYPERLINK "http://www.north-norfolk.gov.uk/environment.asp" �www.north-norfolk.gov.uk/environment.asp� 


Thank you for helping to keep Kettlestone a safe and friendly environment.

















Fakenham Choral Society to sing Haydn’s ‘The Creation’


Fakenham Choral Society's spring concert will consist of a complete performance of Haydn's popular oratorio 'The Creation' accompanied by full orchestra. This composition is regarded as Haydn's greatest masterpiece and is full of colourful and dramatic arias and stunning choruses. The excellent trio of soloists will be Rosamund Walton, soprano, Adam Tunnicliffe, tenor and Tom Appleton, bass, all of whom have delighted audiences in Fakenham on several occasions in recent years.  The concert will take place at 7.30pm on Saturday 18th March in Fakenham Parish Church. Tickets cost £12.00 (under 18s free of charge) and are available from Gill (878639), Mary (878525), Barbara (878790) or by calling 01485 544335 or at the door. 











Summary of the Parish Council Meeting in January


Following the opening formalities it was noted that thanks had been received from the Village Hall for the generous donation in lieu of charge for meetings: the money would be used to support hall activities and contribute towards maintenance costs. David Ramsbotham gave a short report from the County Council which is currently working on the Budget. He indicated that there would probably be an increase of 4.8% on the county council’s part of the council tax but savings were still required mainly due to the cuts in funding from Central Government. He noted that superfast broadband in Kettlestone went live on 16 November: to take advantage customers need to enter into a new contract with a provider. The final completion date for the Dudgeon Cable route had been extended to the summer. The Dudgeon Community Fund was open for applications. 


A member of the public reported that there had been two accidents on the A1067 (one a Guist Bottom and the other at the bottom of the Langor Bridge Road. It was believed that the emergency services had attended and the incidents would therefore be recorded in the police official statistics which are also sent to Highways.


The meeting was resumed and planning matters were considered. There had been one application since the previous meeting: at 3 Little Snoring Rd. The Parish Council had no objection. This application and the one at Hawthorn Cottage ref: PF/16/1540 had been approved by the District Council


The Clerk and Chairman reported back from a meeting at the District Council regarding the move to online planning consultation in April 2017. This will entail tight time limits (to meet targets set by the government), no paper copies (except for large developments e.g. over 10 dwellings) although all documents and comments will be available online. The District Council will ask for plans and other submitted documents not to exceed A3 in size which will make it easier for printing. It was suggested that a means of projecting the documents onto a screen might be purchased so that the plans can be viewed at meetings. A template for clarification of procedure for dealing with planning applications by parish councils to comply with deadlines has been provided by NNDC legal team.


The Parish Council agreed that it had no comments to submit to the review of North Norfolk District Council ward boundaries which proposed that Kettlestone would be part of a new ward called ‘Stibbard Ward’. 


It was noted that Highways have been drawing up design and specification plans for the pedestrian refuge at Pensthorpe which is funded through the Parish Partnership Scheme with 50% of the cost from the County Council and 50% from Pensthorpe Nature Park. The two ‘Welcome to Pensthorpe please drive carefully’ signs will have ‘thank you for driving carefully’ on the reverse. The location of these signs had been clarified. No date for the work had as yet been received.


Issues regarding mud on Holbrigg Lane and large branches left on the edge of the road to Langor Bridge were discussed. The Clerk was asked to report a collapsed ditch on Green Lane. The next meeting will be at 7.30pm on Mon 20 March 2017.











